Regular Town Council Meeting

February 25, 2014

AS AMENDED
REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
          TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 25, 2014 – 7:15 P.M.
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Donald W. Clayman called to order the Regular Town Council Meeting at 7:18 p.m.  Present were Mayor Clayman in chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer, Robert Gottlieb, and Stella Gaddy Jordan.  Also present were Town Manager Rex Taylor, Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Yudy Alvarez, and Town Attorney Bradley Biggs.    
Pledge of Allegiance:  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Former Council Member Joseph Kolbowski.
Mayor Clayman read the decorum statement.

Approval of Agenda:  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.

Approval of Minutes:

· Regular Town Council Meeting Minutes – January 28, 2014

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Fischer to approve the Regular Town Council Meeting Minutes of January 28, 2014.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.
Correspondence and Communication:
· Consideration of “Memorandum of Agreement, Amendment #0001” between the Town of South Palm Beach and The Florida Department of Health in Palm Beach County.  If approved, the main agreement will now terminate December 31, 2018, and will also include certain updated provisions related to the Town’s and the Department’s coordination of Strategic National Stockpile (SNS) in the event of a catastrophic biological incident.
A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve “Memorandum of Agreement, Amendment #0001”.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.

Ordinances:
· ORDINANCE NO. 271 / SECOND / FINAL READING
An Ordinance offering proposed Text Amendments to Chapter 26. Land Development. Specifically, amendments are proposed to Art.VI. Floodplain Management, by repealing this article in its entirety and readopting it to provide for the most updated version of the State of Florida floodplain management ordinance so that  corrections to typographical errors in the previous model ordinance and other minor revisions being required by FEMA may now be included in the Town’s floodplain management regulations; and rescinding Ordinance No. 267. in order to be consistent with the minimum requirements of the National Flood Insurance Program and the newly updated Florida Building Code. 
Town Attorney Biggs explained the title and read the Ordinance.

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Fischer to approve Ordinance No. 271.  Upon vote and roll call motion passed 5-0.  
· ORDINANCE NO. 272 / SECOND / FINAL READING

An Ordinance offering proposed Text Amendments to Chapter 10.  Building and Building Regulations at Article IV.  Building Codes.  Specifically, amendments are proposed to Sec. 10-91. By repealing and readopting certain sections of Chapter 1. of the Florida Building Code pertaining to structures in the flood hazard areas in order to conform to FEMA’s review and final modifications to the model ordinance recently promulgated in 2013; and rescinding Ordinance No. 266 in order to be consistent with the minimum requirements of the National Flood Insurance program and the newly updated Florida Building Code.
Town Attorney Biggs explained the title and read the Ordinance.
A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Council Member Jordan to approve Ordinance No. 272.  Upon vote and roll call motion passed 5-0.

Resolutions – None
Other Business:
· Council Discussion of Proposed Development of the property at 3550 South Ocean Boulevard, as presented at the Town Council Workshop on February 18, 2014.
Council Member Jordan discussed her thoughts with regard to any new changes to the Town’s Charter for the 3550 South Ocean Boulevard property.  
Council Member Gottlieb thanked the Cohen’s for their presentation at the Workshop, and agreed that something has to be done to that aging site, but he stated that he does not have enough information at this time to participate in a vote.  

Vice-Mayor Flagello stated he agreed with Council Member Jordan’s comments.  He continued that he feels August 2014 is too soon to makes changes to the Charter.  Vice-Mayor Flagello further stated that the town is gun shy.  He also requested Mr. Cohen to speak further with the residents with a firm plan to get them to feel more comfortable with the issue.

Council Member Fischer stated that maybe the hotel should be deemed historic, as it is over fifty (50) years old and should be protected.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello and Council Member Jordan both asked Mayor Clayman for his comments.
Mayor Clayman stated that he wanted to make a motion, and handed the gavel to Vice-Mayor Flagello.
A motion was made by Mayor Clayman to amend to require a maximum of 97.8 building height elevation.  There was no second and the motion did not pass.

Gary Cohen, developer with Paragon Acquisition Group LLC, gave a presentation with renderings on how the property would develop.
There was a break in the meeting for attendees to view the developer’s renderings.
Mayor Clayman suggested a time during the week, a morning or afternoon session, for residents to come into Town Hall to view the renderings and to ask Mr. Cohen further questions regarding the project. 
Mr. Cohen continued discussing the present condominium buildings that are higher than 6 over 1, and that they are harming their project.  He discussed the conflict.  
Council Member Jordan stated that the building design was wonderful, but it does exceed the height restrictions, which has been in place for years.  She proposed if the developers could come back to the Town Council with a plan within the Town’s Code.
Mr. Cohen responded that the new architecture of the building will fit in the Town with little impact, and would be financially feasible for their company.

Vice-Mayor Flagello agreed that the design is beautiful, but the Charter has to be followed.  He continued that the Town is not trying to harm the developers.  Vice-Mayor Flagello further discussed the speed of the project.  
Town Attorney Biggs discussed how this issue was not a variance change, but rather a change to the Town Charter.  He reported that with the present Code any company could build something with thirty-nine (39) units within a big box on that property without asking for permission.  Town Attorney Biggs relayed a building situation in Palm Beach, Florida regarding their rights.  He continued that Mr. Cohen could develop the above-named property subject to height.        
Council Member Jordan discussed Bill 537, and how the Town of South Palm Beach was not affected since March 2011, if it remains status quo.  She continued if you change it, you lose it.
Town Attorney Biggs responded to Council Member Jordan’s statement, and stated that this was not a Comprehensive Plan Amendment or development permits.  He continued explaining referendums.
Public Comments – 8:10 P.M.

Cynthia True, South Palm Beach Villas (4501) discussed the high tide issues in the parking lot at her building, and asked for sandbags.  
Town Manager Taylor responded that all properties east of A1A are in the flood zone areas.  He continued that the Town cannot maintain sandbags.  Town Manager Taylor suggested different types of water control devices that can be put on their property.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello suggested that this resident address her own condominium board regarding this situation.

Michael Caciopoli, South Palm Beach Villas (4501) discussed the digging up of a trench on the property with a water and electric line.  He questioned how this happened without any permits.  Mr. Caciopoli inquired regarding the percentage of Lantana Bridge hourly openings.  He continued that he was sorry to see Chief Crane retire, and was happy to have Council Member Stella Jordan on the Town Council.  Mr. Caciopoli discussed uncontested elections not being a good sign for the Town’s government.
Council Member Gottlieb commented on the Lantana Bridge openings. 

Mayor Clayman also discussed the Lantana Bridge.

Former Council Member Joseph Kolbowski, Mayfair (3590) discussed the development of the hotel.  He stated his concern was pollution.

Paul J. Least, Southgate (3605) discussed the electric car issue.  He commended Town Manager Taylor’s research on electric stations.

Town Manager Taylor responded that he supplied Mr. Least alternative fuel stations listed on the computer.   
Linda Taft, President, Tuscany (3570) discussed the hotel’s redevelopment and her caring for this subject.  She did not understand why it was up to the voters at this time.

Betty Sue Shapiro, Palmsea (3520) requested a free luncheon or dinner for Community Affairs Advisory Board Members and Town employees, as it was held in the past.

Town Manager Taylor explained the referendum with the Ethics Commission and Inspector General’s office question the public’s purpose. 
Council Member Jordan discussed the employees’ celebrations, and how it should continue to be self-funded.
George Milla, Tuscany (3570) discussed how he was against the project with regard to the height.

Analisa Langner, Dune Deck (3610) inquired regarding the actual owners of the project, and also stated she would like to view an actual model of the project, rather than the renderings, for a better understanding.  
Craig Henne, Brittany (3575) discussed his interest in this project, and how all residents should listen to their presentation.

Lenny Cohen, Barclay (3546) discussed signed crosswalks being put up in Town, referring to a resident’s recent crossing A1A accident.  
A discussion ensued regarding crosswalks and sidewalks.
Town Attorney Biggs explained that Charter changes are a general law, and can be changed whenever the Town wants.  He continued with the details of a change.
Financials:

· Un-audited Financial Statements for period ending January 2014

A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the Un-audited Financial Statements for period ending January 2014.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.

Reports of Town Officials:

· Town Manager

Town Manager Taylor reported on the upcoming League Luncheon the next day, the Wellness Program meeting on this Thursday with terrific attendance and the Doctors’ topics.
· Police Department

Police Chief Webb stated that the Activity Report for January 2014 was on file.

· Town Attorney

Town Attorney Biggs stated he had no further report.

· Building Official

Report on Building Permits issued through January 2014 was on file.

Board and Committee Reports:

Lucille Flagello, Community Affairs Advisory Board (CAAB) Bus Trip Chairperson reported on the most recent bus trip to the Hard Rock Casino and stated that the next trip will be on Tuesday, March 18th, bus leaves Town Hall at 8:30 a.m. and returns approximately 5:00 p.m.
Mayor’s Report:
Mayor Clayman reported on the remaining Lecture and Music Series speakers and performers.

Reports from Members of Council:
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated he had no further report.

Council Member Fischer reported that she attended the Conference on Beach Preservation Technology, on Hutchinson Island two (2) days earlier, and detailed some of the topics of the study.  She also stated that she and Town Manager Taylor attended the Army Corp of Engineers’ Meeting regarding the Environmental Impact Statement. 
A discussion ensued regarding the study.

Council Member Gottlieb commended Council Member Fischer regarding her knowledge on the beach issues.  He also thanked Town Manager Taylor for beginning an email system to inform residents of any emergencies.  

Town Manager Taylor explained the issue of the Florida Public Record Law when they sign up with their email address.  He also reported on the Environmental Impact Study Draft available for public comments on May 4th.    
  Council Member Gottlieb stated that the Town’s Number One (1) priority is getting our beaches back. 
Council Member Jordan reminded everyone that she still honors her pledge when first elected to the Council.  She further expressed her thoughts on the hotel property.   
Public Comments:
Arthur Furman, Mayfair (3589) discussed the hotel issue on a referendum.

Lenny Cohen also mentioned the upcoming Ice Cream Social in Town Hall.
Patricia Schulmayr, Southgate (3605) discussed her feelings toward the hotel property.
Adjournment:

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to adjourn the meeting.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0.

Mayor Clayman adjourned the meeting at 9:26 p.m.
____________________________

                   _______________________ __  
Yudy Alvarez, CMC                                                        Donald W. Clayman, Mayor
Town Clerk
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